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School of Medicine Executive Committee 

Meeting Minutes
Tuesday, October 20, 2009

Academic Office One, 7th Floor Board Room

Present:
Bob Anderson, John Cambier, Terri Carrothers, Evalina Burger (for Bob D’Ambrosia), Steve Daniels, Frank deGruy, John Eun, Laurie Gaspar, Don Gilden, Ken Tyler, Fred Grover, Tom Henthorn, Randall Holmes, Ben Honigman, Herman Jenkins, Mark Johnston, Richard Johnston, Richard Krugman, Kevin Lillehei, Steve Lowenstein, Claude Selitrennikoff (for Wendy Macklin), Naresh Mandava, Lilly Marks, Dennis Matthews, Tom Meyer, David Norris, Chris Nyquist, Chip Ridgway, Carol Rumack, Peggy Neville (for Nanette Santoro), Ann Thor, Cheryl Welch, Mory Ziegler, Jan Bodin (staff)

Proxy:
Fred Grover for Tom Henthorn

Guests:
David West, Bob Kuehler, Lisa Stanford, Jim Hageman, Lynette Michael, Tom Beresford, Jean Hart, Peg Christian

I. Approval of the Minutes - The September 15, 2009 meeting minutes were unanimously approved.
II. Dean’s Updates - A listing of search, affiliation and institutional updates was included at Attachment 2 of the agenda packet.  
III. Discussion Items

A. Dean’s Comments
a. Coordination of search process - About a year ago, the Dean’s Office staff assumed the coordination duties for chair and director-level searches.  This includes obtaining the appropriate position and posting approvals; advertising; guiding the search committee through the system-level HR processes; coordinating search committee activities; coordinating candidate/spouse itineraries, faculty dinners and transport details; coordinating travel and reimbursement; and collecting and compiling evaluation feedback.  The Dean’s Office will also be developing, in template form, a variety of resources that can also be used by Departments.  Jan Bodin (303-724-5374) is currently the search process contact in the Dean’s Office and the members were encouraged to have the person who works with searches in their department contact her if they would like additional info.
b. Holiday Parties - due to the budget climate, departments were asked to seriously consider pot luck events rather than catered.  
c. State of the School - will be held on October 29, 2009 from 4:30-5:30 in Hensel Phelps West Auditorium, followed by refreshments in the atrium.  Recognition of the retiring faculty has been moved to commencement.

d. Other comments:  Jim Spencer took a position with the Minneapolis Star Tribune earlier this month and a search for a new SOM Communications Director has been underway.  An offer is currently being negotiated with one of the candidates. Look for an announcement in the Dean’s Weekly Message.  
e. Following an extensive national search for the new Chair of the Department of Neurology, the search committee brought forth two excellent candidates, one of which was Ken Tyler, an internal candidate, who was recently offered the position.  He attended the meeting today and was introduced to the committee. Pending today’s approval by the SOM Executive Committee and that of the Chancellor, his appointment will begin on November 1, 2009.  Dr. Don Gilden was recognized for his service as the chair of the Department of Neurology over the last 24 years and congratulated for the many departmental and personal successes during that tenure. 
B. Searchable Database Demonstration - David West, Director of the COHO Program provided a demonstration of the network-accessed DOMINO database. 
DOMINO was originally conceived as a method to automate the annual review process for the Department of Medicine’s 600 or so faculty.  During the developmental stages, it was decided to also collect demographic information that would provide a reliable faculty database.  Since its initial demonstration to this committee, the DOMINO software is in place, it has matured and been expanded to not only facilitate an effective and efficient annual review process, but to also provide a searchable functionality that can provide such things as information to faculty who are compiling their promotion dossiers, customized reports for the post tenure review process, or a means to match mentors and/or research collaborators.
Currently DOMINO is being used by the Departments of Medicine, Anesthesiology, Ophthalmology and the School of Public Health.  The Departments of Pediatrics and Family Medicine also use DOMINO and have each obtained license to customize the software according to their departmental needs.   
There are two ways to get started with DOMINO.  One method is through the Department of Medicine’s DOMINO system whereby the DOM charges a $3000 flat rate for access and then ~ $500 annually for upkeep. The cost for any changes would be negotiated on an as-needed basis.  The other method for getting started is the business model whereby you negotiate with the Department of Medicine to obtain license to customize the software to your departmental needs. There is no fee for the licensure, but a Memorandum of Understanding is required and any changes that the department makes must be shared back to the software developers.
Some of the highlights:  Through the annual review process (or anytime updates are desired), faculty can access the program and enter information about their yearly activities, including awards/accomplishments, research funding (sought and/or obtained).  Faculty can enter the search terms that most accurately describe their activities and those terms have associate lay terms.  There is capacity to include data links to faculty publication lists.  It is easy to bypass areas on the site that do not apply to the user.  

Access to some fields in DOMINO are security protected and areas of the annual review are restricted to the Faculty member, high-level reviewer, department chair and the department administrator.  Fields in the profile area of the database can be updated anytime while fields in other areas, such as the yearly annual review, cannot be updated after the process has been completed. Updates to the software are distributed whenever available.
There are requests for CV-builder feature, but this feature has not yet been activated pending evolution of InfoEd.  InfoEd is a system that was purchased by the CU System.  Those involved with InfoEd will be invited to an upcoming meeting to provide a status and demonstration.
If your department would like to try DOMINO, contact David West.

C. University’s new on-line expense system - Lisa Stanford introduced Bob Kuehler, Assistant Vice President and University Controller who provided a review of the University-wide changes that will take affect for the School of Medicine on November 18th to the processes in the finance reporting system.  This is an all-electronic system that has been designed to eliminate paper processing between institutional locations and to streamline approvals for travel authorization, travel voucher and payment voucher submission, approval and payment.  The system has also been designed to streamline the allocation of ACARD transactions. 

Reimbursement information can be entered into the system by the faculty or a staff member, but there is a 4-step certify/submit process that must be completed by the faculty member.  Faculty will not be able to delegate that certify/submit process.  “Robust” auditing procedures are built into the system and the system can identify when this requirement has been breached.
Significant training is planned 3 weeks prior to “go-live” and on-site support will be available for the “go-live” week.  All access to this new financial expense reimbursement system will be through my.CU Portal.  

The UCCS campus, Schools of Dentistry and Pharmacy here at Anschutz and the Boulder campus have each transitioned to this new system and report the system has been “well received”.  

D. Office of Research Administration Introduction of Services - in April 2008 the Associate Vice Chancellor for Research was asked by Vice Chancellor for Research Dick Traystman to merge the Denver and Anschutz Medical campus research offices into a single office to serve both campuses.  The Office of Research Administration has been in place for about a year and provides service with emphasis areas in Proposal Development and Fundraising.  The Office of Research Development and Education (ORDE) is a component of the office and is dedicated to providing information and tools related to obtaining external funding for faculty projects.  
In response to the question about what their Investigator Program is the Office Director Lynette Michael responded that ORDE provides outreach to new investigators to increase the likelihood of obtaining external funding.  ORDE serves faculty on both campuses and about 70% of their faculty contacts are at AMC.  ORDE offices are located in the Lawrence Street Center at 1380 Lawrence Street, Suite 300. ORDE staff members routinely meet with faculty on both campuses and will meet in the faculty member’s office or lab to insure the best use of the faculty time. 

ORDE also develops and offers seminars to those who want to find out how to begin the search for external funding.
E. GME Annual Report - Associate Dean Carol Rumack reviewed highlights from the GME Annual Report indicating that there are 129 active residency & fellowship programs representing 897 residents/fellows - this is an increase.  GME enrollment is up. There are 22 new residency positions with 12 of those being in primary care.  There are 12 new fellowships.  Gender and minority enrollment have remained about the same.  Primary Care vs. Specialty has remained about the same.  Overall satisfaction with the training program has increased.  The debt level continues to increase.  
The GME Exit Survey revealed that those going into private practice has increased, those seeking further training has increased and those preferring an academic setting has remained stable.  Regarding professional plans, 30% plan to remain either part time or full time in the academic setting.  Regarding site of practice 31% plan to stay in Colorado; 56% plan to leave Colorado.  More primary care physicians plan to stay in Colorado (65%).  68% of specialists (non-primary care) plan to leave Colorado and 32% plan to stay.
Feedback regarding the formation of the Affiliated Hospital Steering Committee in the spring of 2009 has been positive.  GMEC prioritized program funding requests and the committee met to prioritize the requests.  Funding approvals should be concluded by 11/1/09.  

The common themes from the four task force presentations at the GME Forum held October 14, 2009 were patient safety, communication, team building and work flow improvements.  The four Task Force areas reported on their issues and made recommendations.  Task Force 4 reported that one of their issues was the RRC change that negatively impacts care and the recommendation was to protest the change as an institution during the comment period.  The PowerPoint presentation showed that there was a desire for at least two consecutive Cluster rotations at each facility - but it should have shown three.
Dean Krugman commented that the Affiliate Hospital CEOs and Joel Levine see that every rotation from hospital to hospital clearly has an impact on patient safety and patient care and that going forward the education process needs to be as patient-focused as it is education-focused.  This will become critical to their practicing future and to how they will get reimbursed.  
F. Education Report - there was no report today from the Office of Undergraduate Medical Education.
G. Faculty Senate Report - Senate President Rob Low was unable to attend today’s meeting so Dr. Steve Lowenstein reported on his behalf.  Many of the topics discussed in today’s Executive Committee meeting were also discussed at the Faculty Senate meeting.  Senate also discussed the laptop encryption policy.  Aaron Wishon, Asst. Vice Chancellor for IT Services attended the meeting and indicated that encryption is more than just a university concern.  Laptops that contain research, patient information and other types of protected data that are stolen or otherwise lost can trigger violations to HIPPA and to other federal guidelines and can also create media-induced embarrassment.  The encryption policies are designed to meet the University’s zero-risk goals.  There are a number of people working on the issue and a reasonable resolution will probably be announced within the next few months.
IV. Action Item
A. Neurology Chair Appointment Approval - Dr. Ken Tyler left the room for this segment of the agenda.  A motion to approve the Ken Tyler as the new Chair of the Department of Neurology was made by Don Gilden and seconded by Claude Selitrennikoff.  The motion was unanimously approved.  
V. Executive Session
A. Faculty Promotions Committee Actions.  All committee actions, including the award of tenure, were unanimously approved.

B. Senior Clinical Appointments and Promotions Committee Actions - all committee actions were unanimously approved.

VI. Adjournment - the meeting adjourned at 9:30 am.

Addendum to the minutes:  
The State of the School Address was re-scheduled to November 11, 2009 subsequent to a weather-related campus closure on October 29, 2009.
ATTACHMENT 1








